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March 13, 2019
Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday, March 13, 2019.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman
Gary Longenecker, Secretary 

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 
Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor
Brent McFeaters, Township Manager



Paul Bametzreider, Solicitor    



Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



Twelve (12) Citizens  
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Charles Dresch of 84 Cavalry Road asked the Board if they had any ideas on how to deter trucks from getting on Cavalry Road because two tractor trailers mistakenly made their way back onto Calvary Road during the last heavy snow storm, and once they realized where they were, they had to back up a couple hundred yards and tore up the road back near the cemetery which he said he cleaned it up with his tractor.   He added that he is concerned that once all the warehouses are up and running, there could be more trucks trying to find the Interstate.  A discussion was held regarding the signage that would work the best to keep trucks off Calvary Road.  Steve Sherk said he will look into the Penn Dot manual for what type of signs are available and the Board agreed that a “no outlet” sign might work the best and coming south on Bordnersville Road a sign that says “No right on Cavalry Road” and coming north a sign that says “No left on Cavalry Road” and hopefully that will take care of some of the issue.  

Dave Matterness explained that that Camp Bayshore would like to upgrade their internet service and they are currently using Patriot Cable but would like to be able to use Comcast since they are already providing service to 30 Short Lane.  Comcast is willing to extend the system all the way up but he was told there is a requirement that the Township must adopt some type of Ordinance to allow Comcast in the area.  
Atty. Bametzreider said that the Township already has an Ordinance in place to allow Comcast in the area.  Mr. Matterness added that Comcast said they cannot put another line within 4,000’ of another competitor.  Atty. Bametzreider noted that Patriot may be operating illegally in the area because he’s not aware of a Franchise Agreement and technically the Township has to give them a Franchise, so they shouldn’t be a problem for Comcast because Patriot shouldn’t be there in the first place.  Dennis Firestone said Brent can send them a copy of the Ordinance. Brent said he already talked to Josh Brown who is helping Dave Matterness get Comcast set up and he will send him the Ordinance.  

Frank Custer of 270 Moonshine Road thanked the Township for plowing Tomstown Road. 
APPROVE FEBRUARY 13TH MEETING MINUTES


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the February 13th Meeting Minutes.  All approved. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 


Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the financial report.  All approved.  

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP – DAVID WEISNICHT


Mr. Weisnicht did not attend the meeting. 

STATE POLICE REPORT


Brent McFeaters explained that the State Police Community Awareness Bulletin states that they have been made aware of reports of videos intended for children in which images of a character known as “Momo’ has been inserted as well as encounters with Momo over social media where an image of a woman with distorted features pops up and allegedly instructs viewers to commit acts of violence  against others and ultimately, acts of self-harm under threat of a “curse” or that Momo will injure them. The State Police provided tips to help keep children safe online such as using parental controls, bookmarking favorite sites for easy access, not sharing personal information and not clicking on random links and discussing appropriate online behavior with your children.  
NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES)


Report available with handouts when provided by NLFES

PLANNING COMMISSION


There was no Planning Commission meeting. 

ZONING OFFICER REPORT 
Liz Krause, Zoning Officer reported that nine permits were issued totaling $901.00, and $80.00 was received in reimbursement fees and $600.00 was received in Zoning Hearing Board Fees.  

Krause also reported the following:

The Zoning Hearing Board met on Monday February 25, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. to hear case 18-06 which was continued from January 29th and case #19-01 and case #19-02.  

The Zoning Hearing Board denied the variances as petitioned by John and Linda Light and ruled that they have sixty (60) days to remove the storage trailers that are placed on the property and fill in the house foundation.    

The Zoning Hearing Board granted the variance to Supreme to allow them to create a lot less than one acre at their property located at 429 Jonestown Road, with the condition that Supreme installs a privacy fence no less than eight-foot tall along the property line between the Michael S. Depugh property and the Supreme property.   

The Zoning Hearing Board also granted a variance to JD Oliver regarding their proposed 1,748 sq. ft. Freightliner sign provided that they combine 16 Penny Lane and the 8-acre Parcel on Old Forge Road into one parcel.  

March Zoning Hearing:

The Zoning Hearing Board will hear case 19-03 filed by Jim and Donna Bernheisel who filed a petition asking for a variance to allow two principal uses on their property located at 2731 State Route 72.  The Hearing will be held on Monday, March 25th at 7:00 p.m.  

Enforcement Issues:


 No changes were seen at 47 White Tail Lane, but the property was snow covered during both visits to the property.  


The garbage bags were removed from the property at 3103 SR 72 and the owner plans to erect a small storage building sometime in April and will remove the items from her front porch.  
Last month Larry Taylor of the Greater Lebanon Refuse Authority contacted me regarding a complaint he received about illegal burning on the property located at 97 Moonshine Road.  I sent a letter to the property owner and was contacted by his son-in-law who said he had hired someone to start cleaning up the property and they were not aware the of the burning regulations which I sent to him in a certified letter.  He apologized and assured me that they will comply with the regulations while cleaning up the property. 
Lastly Krause said she checked out the Varvel property and said there is a lot of wood tarped up around the property and a hot water heater in the yard.  At this point, the Board agreed that she should keep an eye on the property, so it doesn’t get any worse.

Brent McFeaters added that he’s on the Greater Lebanon Refuse Authority Board (GLRA) for North Annville Township and when he was at the monthly meeting last week, Larry Taylor, Director of the GLRA said he was at the Recycling Center last, and he praised the work that is being done at the recycling center and how clean it is and well taken care of.  

ROAD FOREMAN REPORT – BRYAN MICHAEL 

Bryan Michael said he has about three more street signs to put up and then they will be done as soon as they are received.  


Dennis Firestone added that once Steve finds out about the signs, they will be putting up signs on Cavalry Road.  Kerry McCrary asked if there are any “no outlet” signs anywhere else in the Township.  Bryan Michael said there is one on Pine Tree Road, Colonial Drive and Hoover Drive.  Bryan noted that there might be one extra “no outlet” sign at the Township.  


Gary Longenecker said that the Township received a letter from Hoover Drive praising the great job done by the road crew while plowing snow.  Brent McFeaters added that Herb Eckert received a $40.00 gift card for Pizza Town commending him on his plowing abilities.   Helen Light thanked Brent for getting Ridge Road cleaned up when she called about the ice.  Dennis Firestone said the road crew does an outstanding job plowing the roads.  
ENGINEER’S REPORT – STEVE SHERK – 
1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last Supervisors’ meeting.

2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  Nothing new to report.  Still waiting on a response to the letter sent to Allan Berenbrok of The Williams Companies, Inc. on February 1, 2019 regarding the unauthorized use of Green Point School Road Bridge by pipeline contractors.  The letter includes a claim in the amount of $21,826.63 for damages to the bridge and related costs.

3. Bordnersville Road Improvements.  Nothing new to report.  All road repairs, except for installation of paving fabric are complete.  The final overlay is scheduled for spring when asphalt plants reopen.  The developer will be required to repair any additional road damage that occurs over winter prior to completing the overlay.

4. Logistics Park, Phase 2.  Jim Knopka from First Industrial Realty has inquired whether they can convert the northern fire access drive along Bordnersville Road into a primary access drive for Warehouse B.  This would entail removing or barricading the internal access drive between Warehouse B and the main access drive so the tenant in Warehouse A would have exclusive use of the main access drive.

If the Township is to consider allowing this conversion, First Industrial should be required to improve Bordnersville Road between the main access drive and the fire access drive.  Such improvements would include additional road widening and resurfacing, drainage facilities and signage.  Steve said he didn’t want to tell them anything until he spoke with the Board, and he’s not even sure if it meets site distance requirements.  He provided the Board with a sketch of the access drive.  Dennis Firestone commented that if the access drive was put there for a fire lane only, he is against changing it, and it should stay the way it is.  Kerry McCrary agreed that there is a site issue there coming around the turn from the North.  Paul Bametzreider said legally speaking the developer could file an amended plan that would have to be reviewed in accordance with the ordinance.  Steve said he will tell them the Board is not in favor of it, but they have a right to file a plan if they choose to do so.  
5. Holiday Inn Express (81 Room Hotel) Lickdale.  Nothing new to report.  Financial security shall be posted before the plan is signed and recorded.  No construction associated with the hotel structure, including foundation work, is permitted until the Subdivision and Land Development Plan is signed and recorded.  

6. Green Point School Road Bridge.  Big R Bridge submitted shop drawings for the bridge fabrication last week.  We are hoping to have signed right-of-way agreements from the Krissinger Living Trust and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania before approving the bridge for fabrication.     However, we may need to approve the shop drawings before the rights-of-way are officially secured to keep the process moving.  We are still awaiting shop drawings for the headwalls, wingwalls and footers.   
We should be ready to advertise for bid proposals for the construction contract later this month or next month after all shop drawings are approved and added to the contract drawings.   Atty.  Bametzreider commented that Brent may want to follow up with the Krissingers in a week or so asking for the signed agreement, and the shop drawings should not be approved until we get approval from the State as well.   
7. Quartermaster Road Culvert. 
 Preliminary design drawings are complete, and the GP-11 permit registration package was submitted to PA DEP for review.

Last week, we met with David Weisnicht and John Saufley from the Fort Indiantown Gap regarding the need for temporary construction easements on the Gap and Air Guard’s land.  We also discussed issues related to temporary security measures, road closures and detours.  We plan to send legal descriptions and easement exhibits to John Saufley after we receive comments from PA DEP and are certain the design is acceptable such that the easement won’t change.

Unfortunately, this project is not eligible for funding through the PA Dirt, Gravel, Low Volume Roads (DGLVR) Program because the culvert’s proposed span is less than bank full width.  The proposed culvert would need to span at least 13-feet to be eligible for funding.  A culvert of this size would likely cost more than twice the amount of grant funding available.

8. Silvertown Road Culverts.  Field surveys of the two culverts are complete.  Since neither the Green Point School Road bridge or Quartermaster Road culvert are eligible for the DGLVR Program funding, the Silvertown Rod culverts may be eligible for the funding provided the proposed culverts each span at least bank full width (5’ for the northern culvert and 12’ for the southern culvert).  We are working on the grant application which includes a cost estimate, sketch plan and traffic count.  The Lebanon County Quality Assurance Board (QAB) meets on March 21 where they will review the potential projects submitted for funding.  To be eligible, the Township must enroll an employee for a mandatory Environmentally Sensitive Maintenance (ESM) training course to be held in April.  There is $60,000 in funding currently available to be used by next July.  More funds could be available, but we won’t know for sure until June once this round of money is spent.

9. Colonial Drive Re-Surfacing Project.  We are working on bid documents for the Colonial Drive re-surfacing project.  The estimated project cost is $95,000, including base repairs, paving fabric, leveling course and wearing course.  If the Supervisors are satisfied with the estimated cost, we recommend advertising for a bid opening at the Supervisors’ meeting in April. Steve added that after looking at the project again earlier in the day, because of the rutting in a stretch of the road, he feels the Township should consider doing a full depth base repair on part of the road,  and stated that it will put the price up around the $130,000 – $140,000 range which then requires prevailing wage.  The Board agreed that it’s better to do it right.  
 For this project, we recommend the Board of Supervisors adopt an Escalator Clause for the project to allow for a price adjustment in the cost of bituminous materials in accordance with Section 110.04 of PennDOT Publication 408.  An Escalator Clause provides for a price adjustment, in the form of a payment to the Contractor or a rebate to the Township, for fluctuations in the cost of asphalt cement used in the bituminous materials placed as part of the construction work.  Without an Escalator Clause, paving contractors usually inflate bid prices for asphalt materials to account for the risk rising asphalt prices.  The Escalator Clause works both ways, so the Township benefits if asphalt prices fall.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to adopt Resolution # 2019-2 which approves the Escalator Clause for the project.   All approved.  

After a brief discussion regarding the paving project, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize advertising for bidding the Colonial Drive Paving Project.  All approved.   
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – PAUL BAMETZREIDER 

Atty. Bametzreider reported that at the January meeting, the Board authorized the payment of $13,995.00 from the Recreation Fund to Bethel Township for the painting of the Fredericksburg Lions Pool.  He said he prepared the Agreement which is very similar to the one that was previously prepared for East Hanover Township and the  Agreement states that the Township is  going to give $13,995.00 to Bethel Township in order to paint the pool.   He added that they will be required to keep funds it in a segregated account, will not intermingle it with their general fund, and they have a year to complete the work.  If there is any money left over after a year, they would refund that money to the Township or they will give the Township a certification of completion of the project and use of the funds.  He asked the Board to approve and sign the agreement and added that Bethel Township will also have to sign the agreement.    Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker approve and sign the agreement to give Bethel Township, $13,995.00 from the Recreation Fund.   All approved. 
NEW BUSINESS

EXECUTIVE SESSION



Dennis Firestone announced that an Executive Session was held on February 19, 2019 to discuss some personnel items that the Board is considering changing.      
ADDRESSING A LETTER TO SENATOR FOLMER REGARDING GOVERNOR WOLFE’S PROPOSAL TO CHARGE TOWNSHIPS FOR STATE POLICE PROTECTION 

Dennis Firestone explained that Brent McFeaters, Township Manager is going to send a letter to Senator Fulmer regarding Governor Wolfe’s proposal to charge the Township a fee for State Police Protection. This letter will also include concerns with our neighboring Townships.  Contacts were made to Jonestown borough, East Hanover Township, Swatara Township & Bethel Township.    Mr. Firestone added that if Governor Wolfe’s proposal goes through, each municipality will be charged $25.00 per person for each resident that lives in the Township and since there are 3,114 residents in the Township, it will cost the Township around $77,000.00 a year and some municipalities could end up paying in excess of $400,000 to $500,000 per year.  
BOX CARDS NEED TO BE SIGNED BY CHAIRMAN AND RETURN TO MR. DOWD’S OFFICE, PERTAINING TO THE NEW CAD DISPATCH SYSTEM


Brent McFeaters, Township Manager explained that anything dealing with EMA, police and fire service has box cards which are set up to list first call and what fire company or would be serving the incident.  Brent said he met with Mr. Taylor yesterday and he had reviewed the box cards and was satisfied with the order of who would be called out first, second and third to any incident.   Lebanon County is setting up CAD system and we must sign the form and return to their office saying that the Township approves the box cards.  
MOTION TO PURCHASE WARNING LIGHTS, RHINO LINER, TOWNSHIP DECALS FOR SIDE DOORS AND SIDE STEPS FOR THE NEW 2018 FORD F-350


Dennis Firestone explained that the Township purchased a new Ford F-350 crew-cab pick-up truck which needs running boards, a liner in the back, decals on the doors and some additional lights.   Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize the purchase of running boards, a rhino liner, Township decals for the side doors, and warning lights which include the beacon lights on top of the truck and two tail lights for the new 2018 Ford F-350.  All approved.  

THE 1967 CATERPILLAR GRADER WAS SOLD FOR $5,500.00


Dennis Firestone said that since they had no use for the 1967 Caterpillar grader, it was sold for $5,500.00.  
MOTION TO PURCHASE AN 18” X 7’ TILT TRAILER IN THE AMOUNT OF $6,100.00 FROM AJ’S TRUCK AND TRAILER CENTER.  


Dennis Firestone explained that since the received $5,500.00 for the grader, they would like to purchase an 18’ x 7’ tilt trailer for $6,100.00 noting that the first four feet of the trailer are stationery but the rest of the trailer tilts up so they can easily put the equipment on and back it down off.  He noted that we already have a trailer to haul the skid loader, and a trailer that could actually haul the paver, but if the road crew is out in Greenpoint and need multiple pieces of equipment, it would be nice to have the two trailers so they could take everything they need in one trip, instead of having to run back to the building  for any other equipment they need.  Mr. Firestone added that the $5,500.00 they received from the sale of the grader would be used towards the purchase of the trailer and $600.00 would be added to it.   Gary Longenecker said you have to lay boards down on the skid loader trailer because of the grooves, and the tilt trailer would be much easier to get loaded.  Kerry McCrary commented that he can’t see buying another trailer when the Township already has two and asked how many times, they needed a seconded trailer last year.  Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor said they could have used it a lot since they must take the ramp off the other trailer to carry the pipe and then they must put the ramps back on to carry something else on it, noting that the ramps are fairly difficult to take off because you have to pull a big rod and unbolt it.   Dennis Firestone said he would be reluctant to get another trailer, but since they sold a piece of equipment that they don’t use, it would be a good time to get something they needed.     Kerry McCrary added that he doesn’t feel it’s worth spending the money for the additional trailer.  Bryan Michael added that they could use the trailer to haul the skid loader when they are out cleaning the shoulders of the road.  Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to purchase the trailer for $6,500.00.  Kerry McCrary voted “No”.  Motion Carried.

WEBSITE FOR UNION TOWNSHIP


Dennis Firestone announced that the new website will be online April 2nd at www.uniontownshippa.com.  He added that Township Ordinances will be accessible on the website as well as a Township Directory and all the minutes.  Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said he would appreciate any comments or suggestions for the website because he wants it to be resident friendly.   

APPROVAL FOR BRENT AND LIZ TO ATTEND THE FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT COURSE 
ON TUESDAY APRIL 2, 2019 AND THE COURSE IS FREE

Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorized Brent McFeaters and Liz Krause to attend the Floodplain Management Course on Tuesday, April 2, 2019.  All approved.

APPROVAL FOR BRENT AND LIZ TO ATTEND THE PSATS QUICKBOOKS CLASS BEING HELD ON SUNDAY APRIL 14, 2019 AT A COST OF $125.00 PER PERSON


 Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize Brent McFeaters and Liz Krause to attend the PSATS QuickBooks class on Sunday April 14, 2019 at a cost of $125.00 per person.  All approved.  

APPROVAL FOR BRYAN AND SAM TO ATTEND ESM TRAINING ON APRIL 2ND AND APRIL 3RD.  


Dennis Firestone explained that Environmentally Sensitive Maintenance Training (ESM) pertains to gravel, dirt, and low volume roads in the Township and the certificate for this course is good for five years for both Bryan and Sam.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve Bryan Michael and Sam Yeagley to attend the ESM training.  All approved.  

INCIDENT WHILE PLOWING SNOW


Dennis Firestone said that Bryan Michael, Road Crew Foreman had an incident at Love’s intersection while plowing snow on February 20th.  He explained that Bryan was not charged nor found to be at fault for the incident.  Since there was damage to the salt spreader from the incident, the Township needed to purchase a new one for the dump truck from MJR Equipment in the amount of $3,500.00.  Brent McFeaters explained that the Township has a deductible of $500.00 and the check from the insurance carrier is in the mail.
OLD BUSINESS – None

BILLS PAYABLE


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to pay the bills in the amount of $121,339.40 from the General Recycling, Liquid Fuels, Street Light and Payroll Funds.  All approved.

DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Wednesday April 3, 2019 - 7:00 PM  
DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, April 10, 2019  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, April 10, 2019  -  7:00 PM
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth Krause
Recording Secretary

